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September 10, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

COURTHOUSE

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit legislation to adopt the first ever Small Business Accelerator initiative for King County certified Small Contractors and Suppliers (SCS) firms seeking contracting opportunities with the County as prime contractors.  The enclosed ordinance and related draft procedures for this new initiative will further support small business opportunities and enhance the local economy under the County’s existing Contracting Opportunities Program. 
The Small Business Accelerator is a complementary addition to the Contracting Opportunities Program and part of countywide Procurement Reform efforts, launched by Executive Order in March 2010.  The Small Business Accelerator will operate as a competitive procurement tool to increase competition among County-certified SCS firms for certain types of good and technical services contracts.  The goal for this new initiative is to permit like-sized SCS firms to compete among themselves for the opportunity to be a prime contractor for the County.  

In addition, this legislative package also responds to Motion 13339, adopted on September 20, 2010, that requested a study of the legal viability of creating a small business set-aside program.  The study outcomes found set-asides are permissible under County code without conflicting with state law for:  (1) goods acquired in furtherance of metropolitan functions by the former Metro agencies of Transit and Wastewater; and (2) technical services for all County departments and offices.  Examples of goods that can be acquired under the initiative include bus cleaning supplies for Transit and plumbing materials involving in-house repairs for Wastewater.  Examples of technical services involving any County department include:  conducting a customer services survey, utilizing a management consultant for improving a business process, welding services, on-call hydroseeding services, and small equipment repairs.  
Enclosed with the proposed legislation are draft policies and procedures for implementing the Small Business Accelerator.  Since the Small Business Accelerator is an extension of our current Contracting Opportunities Program, we will be relying on the same selection criteria and basic procedural process for determining when there are opportunities for small firms.  Currently, the Business Development and Contract Compliance (BDCC) section of the Finance and Business Operations Division performs a review for all contracts procured using County funds that have an estimated value of $25K or greater to establish an appropriate SCS incentive or requirement.  The County will apply the same dollar threshold to contracts for participation in the Small Business Accelerator. 
The County will exclude from participation in the Small Business Accelerator contracts with federal funding and contracts for goods and services that are available only from non-profit organizations.  For federally assisted contracts, the County must comply with federal regulations that include small business programs but apply different certification standards than the County.  Non-profit agencies are ineligible for certification as a County-certified SCS firm since there are no owners, only controlling members or boards.
In selecting contracts for participation in the Small Business Accelerator, we will continue to collaborate with County agencies to identify subcontracting opportunities for small firms on a case-by-case basis for upcoming procurements.  Based on past experience, we estimate there will be 67 technical services contracts awarded in 2012 that have an estimated value of $25,000 or greater.  Of this total, we expect that one-third or 22 of these contracts will be procured through the new accelerator process as the result of our contract-by-contract assessment of SCS availability.  For tangible goods, the County awards an average of 300 contracts annually.  We estimate that 5% or 15 of these contracts for certain types of goods will go through the new accelerator process.  
Under the Small Business Accelerator, BDCC and County agencies will assess the availability of small firms within the County’s pool of certified small firms to compete as prime contractors, not subcontractors, in order to procure designated goods or services.  Then, the Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division will make a determination on whether to procure the items or services through the Small Business Accelerator.  If there are three or more small firms in our pool that can meet the procurement needs based on our analysis, and if the Director determines that a Small Business Accelerator process is in the best interests of the County, then a competitive process will be launched for all eligible and interested certified small firms.  During the first year of this program we will collaborate with departments to learn more about how to best apply the selection criteria for the accelerator.  Based on what we learn from both internal and external customers, we will fine tune our policies and procedures and re-issue them at the outset of year two.  The initial version of the policies and procedures will be implemented following the County Council’s review and anticipated adoption of the proposed legislation.
The transmittal of this legislative package culminates nearly 6 months of focused work that reflects broad input from King County’s leadership, our employees, our partners, and business owners.  The input was gathered through multiple approaches including community meetings convened by the King County Civil Rights Commission, Procurement Reform Work Group members who represent various County departments and offices, and surveys, outreach events and one-on-one conversations with SCS firm owners.
If you have any questions regarding this transmittal, please contact Ken Guy, Director of Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-9254.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine 

King County Executive
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